
MINUTES 
 

REGULAR MEETING OF JANUARY 25, 2023 
Incline Village General Improvement District 

 
The regular meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Incline Village General 
Improvement District was called to order by Board Vice Chairman Matthew Dent on 
Wednesday, January 25, 2023 at 6:00 p.m. at the Boardroom, 893 Southwood 
Boulevard, Incline Village, Nevada. 
 
A. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE* 
 
The pledge of allegiance was recited. 
 
B. ROLL CALL OF TRUSTEES* 
 
On roll call, present were Trustees Raymond Tulloch, Matthew Dent, David Noble, 
Sara Schmitz and Michaela Tonking. 
 
Members of Staff present was Director of Finance Paul Navazio. Members of the 
public physically present were Mark Helleckson, John Klein, Kate Neslon, Joseph 
Schultz, Pandora Bahlman, James Conces,Gail Krolick, Aaron Katz, Tim Buxton, 
Susan Johnson, Connie Starr, Margaret Martini, Frank Wright, Michael Abel, 
Yolanda Knaak, Denise Davis and others. 
 
C. INITIAL PUBLIC COMMENTS* 
 
Mark Helleckson read from a prepared statement, which is attached hereto. 
 
John Klein read from a prepared statement, which is attached hereto. 
 
Kate Nelson read from a prepared statement, which is attached hereto. 
 
Joseph Shultz congratulated the new Trustees and wished them luck and success. 
He suggested that the Board of Trustees do not increase the budget for the 
Flashvote Services; he commented that including the multi-lingual translation option 
is a good idea, but the trouble is that it is the top of a slippery slope. He continued 
that it is first a nice idea and then a required idea and you will find that you will need 
to translate for every language on the face of the earth. He asked if the Board of 
Trustees would consider moving the meetings to the Chateau and commented that 
there is interest in the community to attend the meetings. He continued that 
increasing the crowd is a double edge sword because you then get big mouths like 
him talking for 3 minutes which extends the meeting, but he thinks it is a good idea 
to make the meeting a welcome place to as many people who want to attend as 
possible. He commented that his sweetheart is involved in a ladies group regularly 
at the Chateau and up until recently, they did not have a fee to hold their meetings 
there. He continued that she has complained to him that now there is a $500.00 fee 



per meeting that is going to be imposed. He commented that he has been informed 
that a number of the ladies in the group have balked at paying the lunch fee, so the 
lunch fee and meeting fee is going to be a problem for a fair number of their 
members. He asked that the fee be looked into and reconsidered. 
 
Pandora Bahlman congratulated the new Trustees. She stated that she is a 45-year 
resident of Incline Village, 21-year gold card employee of IVGID and a native 
Nevadan. She commented that she is asking that when the Trustees discuss the 
employee benefit of beach access, they keep in mind that we are in the middle of a 
workforce crisis and many employees have had to move to Carson City, Reno and 
further to find affordable housing. She continued that for the past 38 years, the 
District and residents of Incline Village have recognized the non-resident 
employees, committed to the community, by inviting them as guests to the restricted 
beaches. She continued that the invitation has served the District well by creating a 
workforce that feels like they are valued and an essential part of the community. 
She commented that this moment reminds her of the old saying, “treat others as you 
would like to be treated” and she stated that when people are treated with respect 
and gratitude, it is received in return and when others are treated as less than, that 
will also be received in return. She continued let us choose to respect our 
employees, rather than treating them as if they are easily replaced; if this does not 
happen, there is a risk of alienating the loyal committed workforce and they will leave 
the District. She continued that there would be no one left to provide services that 
are expected. She commented that in the last 4 years, many key employees have 
left the District because they feel undervalued; a prime example is the mass 
resignation of at least 10 key positions who have gone to work for the North Lake 
Tahoe PUD, where the Board supports their employees. She continued that 
research has shown that when a community no longer supports its workforce, it runs 
the risk of imploding, and all services must be sought outside of the community, 
which leads to having another government entity run the District. She commented 
that her advice would be not to waste time taking away benefits from an already 
challenging workforce environment, but to focus on creating new revenue streams 
and showing gratitude to a hardworking committed Staff; remember that their 
success contributes to a well-run Village, and that contributes to the Board of 
Trustees’ success as public servants. She continued that she would be happy to 
share research that supports her statement and walk them through a day of 
employment at the Recreation Center; feel free to reach out to her.  
 
James Conces read from a prepared statement, which is attached hereto. 
 
Gail Krolick stated that the dais up front did not turn out the way she thought it would. 
She congratulated the Board of Trustees and commented that the dais tells her a 
lot; she is wondering why the District General Manager is not sitting with the Board 
of Trustees. She stated that never in the history since she has been in Incline 
Village, has the District General Manager ever sat back in the audience or away. 
She continued that this shows her the type of respect the Board of Trustees has for 
the District General Manager and it speaks volumes as to why item F.1. is on the 
agenda. She commented that the gold cards have been a contentious issue for 



years and stated that when she served on the IVGID Board of Trustees, she voted 
that the Trustees no longer have a gold card. She continued that the Board of the 
Trustees at the time felt it was important that the employees still felt rewarded and 
respected. She commented that she knows that this was brought on by Ordinance 
7 and special counsel was supposed to be reviewing; she stated apparently they 
did because this item is on the agenda, but she does not have any information on 
what special counsel decided. She commented that according to the Board of 
Trustees own policy, not all of the information is provided so she respectfully 
requests that the agenda item be tabled until all of the information is provided to the 
community. She commented that she and the Board of Trustees received some 
beautiful emails from Mr. Aaron Katz and she wants to read some of it so the 
community is aware of what the Board of Trustees and herself have put up with over 
the last year; she read, “because they are being intentionally deceitful”. She 
continued that Mr. Katz calling Staff intentionally deceitful is ridiculous; she stated 
there are 4 more pages, and this is outlandish. She commented that she has lived 
in Incline Village for 32 years and has never ran into anyone being deceitful to 
herself or the community. 
 
Aaron Katz provided written statements to be attached to the meeting minutes. He 
commented that it is noteworthy that Tim Callicrate is not present. He referenced 
the budget and his request to make every operational expense in the proposed 
budget public so they can be examined. He continued that if this does not happen, 
no one has a clue as to what is being approved; the time for rubberstamping 
whatever the Staff brings to the Board of Trustees for approval, must end. He 
referenced the Flashvote contract that was approved at the last meeting; he stated 
that Chairman Dent asked Staff where the $9,900 dollars was budgeted and the 
same question will come up for the $3,000 that Trustee Tonking is requesting. He 
continued that the Director of Finance mentioned that unspent Trustee funds for 
travel, training, attendance and conferences could be used or unspent general 
government professional expenses. He stated to look at schedule B10 in the budget, 
which breaks out every expense assigned to the General Fund; he asked if they see 
any expenses for Trustee travel, training, attendances and conferences or 
professional expenses. He asked how anyone knows that these expenses were 
budgeted and stated that coming up with the details after the fact does not cut it. He 
continued that every line item expense, which is included under services and 
supplies, must be identified ahead of time so the Board of Trustees is aware of and 
can approve a budget that includes those expenditures but Staff refused to do this. 
He stated yes Gail that is deceit; when some new pet project comes along, all of the 
sudden, they come out of woodwork, and say it was budgeted, and asked where. 
He stated to look at the baseline budget that has been presented for next year and 
look at the General Fund; he asked if they see anything under expenses for travel 
for Trustees, conferences and professional services. He asked where the 
breakdown is and stated that the audit expenses are charged to the recreation fee, 
beach fee, and utility fee because Staff allocated part of that expense to other funds. 
He asked if they ever told Staff that they could do that and if they ever disclosed it 
and stated, that is called deceit, Gail. He stated to get all of the material ahead of 
time on the expenses or do not approve any budget, it is that simple. 



 
Tim Buxton commented that he is present as a homeowner and a longtime District 
employee. He referenced the issue of the silver and gold cards; he stated he has 
been working at the District for 38 years and this is not the first time it has popped 
up. He commented that the last time(s) that it happened, different attorneys 
reviewed it and they found no problems with it; there is a ruling on it already. He 
continued that he would not want to be in the Trustees shoes; they do a good job. 
He asked if it has already been there, what makes this decision different from what 
it was before. He referenced people such as Bennie Ferrari and stated that these 
things are already recorded and there are copies of the reports. He continued that 
by saying no to this, is the thing to do, because if it is no, let it go to the next level 
and let a higher court figure it out. He commented that if something is being done 
illegal, it is the Board of Trustees job; the employees want to know too. He continued 
that he does not know if that makes sense to the Trustees, but to do what they are 
about to do, makes no sense to him. He stated there is a special counsel that 
advised the Board; he does not know what is included and he is not here to 
speculate. He asked if it is, how can one person be different than other people; it is 
a matter of opinion of an attorney, why the Board of Trustees would not simply say 
no, and let it go to the next court, let them figure it out, do the right thing and ensure 
it is legal and put it to rest. He continued that he does not think the Board of Trustees 
should take one person’s opinion of an attorney when past precedence has already 
been set, not to mention all of the people that were promised gold and silver cards 
too, and now the Board of Trustees is going to take them back and it makes no 
sense to him. He asked that they please do the right thing. 
 
Susan Johnson passed on her opportunity to comment. 
 
Connie Starr commented that for the last 18 years she has purchased a season 
pass at tennis; she plays quite a bit and enjoys it. She stated that prior to that for 3 
years, she worked at the tennis center which was fun. She continued that during 
that time, courts 8-11 were installed. She commented that she was an employee at 
Diamond Peak; she taught ski and has been around. She commented that she has 
been very involved with tennis events, clinics and lessons and mentioned it is a 
fabulous facility; there has been amazing Staff there throughout the years. She 
stated that she is concerned about the condition of courts 1-7 and stated that John 
Klein mentioned there was a survey that was completed in 2016 for repairs that 
needed to be planned for. She continued that should be in the budget because it is 
now 2023; she is really concerned about the condition of the courts and stated they 
are dangerous for people of all ages and all abilities. She commented that two years 
ago, there was a family of chipmunks living in a crack on court 6; it was big enough 
that 3-4 of them could hide in there and they would come out and duck back in when 
the ball went in that direction on the playing surface. She continued that court 4 has 
a little snake living in the northeast corner. It is living in a crack and people have to 
be careful when getting the ball from that corner. She commented that the patches 
are starting to fail where they have been patched over and it is dangerous and 
concerning. She continued that there is documentation that says what needs to be 
done and in her opinion, based on her experience from her real life before Incline, 



when you are responsible for the facilities, there are 5,10,15 year plans so that they 
are maintained, safe, functional and usable for the community or whoever they are 
for. 
 
Margaret Martini commented she has been a resident for 50 years and yes, she is 
a senior citizen. She asked why everyone is here at this facility and stated that when 
the community voted to build the Chateau, it was supposed to a community building. 
She stated people are crammed in this facility and people are not coming because 
they do not want to stand out in the cold. She continued that the Chateau is the 
community’s facility and it needs to be addressed to have the meetings for the 
community in that building. She commented that she was a member of Ordinance 7 
and asked what took so long to get the determination from the attorney. She 
continued that several members of Ordinance 7 have asked repeatedly where the 
determination is; if this gentleman has been paid so much money, why has not a 
written determination been received. She stated that once a determination is 
received, it is valid but right now, it is just so and so said, and it needs to be validated. 
She referenced the budget and stated she does not know how many people in the 
past 50 years she has lived here have said there is going to be a zero based budget 
and they campaigned on a zero based budget. She asked where it was and stated 
there is not any talk about it; she stated the community needs to have line items for 
every expenditures so it is transparent. She stated that everyone is referring to 
transparency; there is nothing transparent about the budget either actual or 
proposed. She commented that the District needs to get rid of the slush funding and 
stated it is ridiculous to pull from this and there is no accountability for it; that is 
called slush funding. She referenced the voting of the employee giveaways and the 
silver and gold cards; she stated she is convinced that previous Board of Trustees 
do not know how to read a deed. She continued that it is apparent to a layperson 
like herself, that the access is limited to property owners and their guests, with 
payment and to some hotels and motels so nobody gets a free ride. 
 
Frank Wright commented that he is appalled that all of the employees are crying 
bloody murder because they cannot use the beaches; he suggested coming to 
Crystal Bay where residents who live there, pay a recreation fee and paid for the 
beaches and money is not taken out of the recreation fee to support the beaches. 
He continued that now the employees from Reno come up and say they will not 
work for the District if they cannot use something that the owners have paid for. He 
stated why don’t they come tell the people in Crystal Bay; he has been here for 45 
years and has watched his son and daughters not be able to attend anything at the 
beaches without having to get a special privilege from someone in Incline Village to 
let them play and associate with their friends in Incline Village. He commented that 
this is horrible and to buy into this thing about not being able to get employees to 
work, go somewhere else, the District will find someone else and there are plenty of 
people out there to work and get paid what the District is paying them. He referenced 
the beach deed and stated he was on the Ordinance 7 Committee; he raised the 
issue of why employees who live in Reno who are not paying the recreation fee are 
allowed to go on something that people who live here and pay a recreation fee, 
cannot use. He continued but they have some kind of special privilege, give me a 



break, the owners do not get a privilege and do not get to use something they are 
not paying for. He commented they want equity and fairness, why do they not fight 
for us before they start fighting for themselves; the owners are paying for it. He 
continued that it is unbelievable and about time that someone read the deed; Ms. 
Martini was eloquent about that, there is nothing in there that states that employees 
have access to the beaches and whom live somewhere else. He stated that it says 
parcel owners and their guests, not employees and their guests and he would not 
believe a thing about those records that were spouted by another resident about 
how many people use and access the beaches; they are all phony. He continued 
that everything that is produced by Incline Village is phony; they have a District 
General Manager who doctors everything and will not give any information. He 
commented that the District General Manager stated at the last meeting that all 
public records have been provided except for one. He is calling baloney; he can 
count 15 that he has that have not been provided. He continued that he knows 
another person who has 10 and he knows 1 person who has about 30 that have not 
been provided, and if they were provided, they were doctored up and did not have 
all of the information that was requested. He asked if this was going to continue or 
be changed and stated that employees that live in Reno do not deserve to be on 
something that he cannot go on and he lives here and pays the recreation fee.  
 
Michael Abel referenced items F.1 and F.2; he commented that he has been waiting 
on a public records request for over 1 month to have the work product of the 
Thorndal Armstrong Balkenbush organization including any emails, memorandums, 
materials or scope of work that they provide to the District General Manager 
regarding beach access and the Ordinance 7 Committee. He continued that he 
wanted any work product, any information and unredacted bills and so far, after 1 
month, he has been given squat. He stated that the Director of Administrative 
Services should be fired and he does not know what she now does for the District. 
He continued that he has asked her successor, the District Clerk, for the comments 
and he told the District General Manager that they were stonewalling him. He 
commented the District General Manager indicated they were not stonewalling him; 
he stated he has received nothing and the public has received no information about 
what the Board of Trustees spent $50,000 on. He continued that it should be public 
information and it is not out there; it is outrageous that he has not been provided the 
information in a timely fashion. He stated it is a violation of the NRS 239 regulations. 
He referenced the beach pass access by employees and stated he is not completely 
unsympathetic to the employees; he feels that the deed restrictions are the deed 
restrictions and you cannot change the law and it needs to be honored. He continued 
that he had suggested there is a backdoor way around it; he had suggested at a 
meeting about 6 months ago that property owners could donate their unused beach 
passes to a bank that could be used by the employees for beach access. He stated 
he thinks that would be an equitable way of dealing with the situation and it would 
allow employees to access the beaches on an as needed basis; he thinks this would 
be a good idea. He referenced item F.2. and stated everyone knows what the setup 
is at IVGID. 
 
Cliff Dobler read from a prepared statement, which is attached hereto. 



 
Tim Callicrate commented that he is present and he did not want Mr. Katz to worry 
himself into anemia about that and he watched the last meeting as well. He stated 
that he understand after the public comments were made during the first portion, 
Mr. Katz decided it was time to leave. He referenced a comment made earlier by 
Ms. Martini regarding why the meetings are not held at the Chateau; he stated there 
is a bonafide Boardroom that 95% of the time works for the number of people that 
show up and it is usually the 6-8 people. He continued that hopefully more people 
will decide to enjoy the meetings in the Boardroom. He stated that it costs between 
$1500-$2000 per meeting in the Chateau and it is usually overkill for the number of 
people; this was one of the reasons the meetings were brought back to the bonafide 
Board room. He continued that they were always accused of wasting money and 
they were trying to save some. He stated to be careful on the situation with the gold 
and silver cards for the employees; many of the employees were hired with the 
understanding that they would get a gold or silver card depending on how many 
years they serve the District. He stated to take away from those that have those 
opens up for potential litigation and sends the wrong message. He continued that 
moving forward from this time; they could dispense with it after a certain number of 
years and say after that time, that there is no gold and silver cards as an option. He 
stated that employee access to the beaches is meniscal and hopefully the folks who 
spoke, who are all residents in the community, got their message across. He stated 
to keep up the great work and there is a lot of work ahead. 
 
Diane Becker commented that the Trustees have a difficult decision before them 
with respect to the beach access; she thought it would help to remind everyone of 
the history of the beach deed. She stated the history of the beach deed dates back 
to the promises made by the original developers of Incline Village to the individuals 
who purchased lots and homes; that those individuals would have a private 
exclusive beach. She continued with at that time, there were disputes between the 
property owners and the developer as to when they were going to transfer the 
beaches; the beaches were supposed to be transferred to an Owners Association 
but they could not borrow money in order to finance the beaches. She stated the 
beaches were then transferred to IVGID and they have done a good job all these 
years providing the beaches. She continued that today the issues have been raised 
by a number of residents and nonresidents who threaten the beaches as to the fact 
that employees have access; she believes that IVGID has gone to a lawyer and 
received advice. She stated the advice of the lawyer is going to be confidential so 
she is not sure how they will give the community the information; she does believe 
the advice needs to be followed and she does not know what the advice is. She 
continued that she knows it is a difficult decision for the Board of Trustees; she 
hopes that with whatever decision that is made, and if the decision is made to take 
away beach access, there is work with the employees so they continue to feel valued 
because they are valued. She stated that IVGID is required to comply with the beach 
deed; it says coveted and agreed that the real property will be held, maintained and 
used by grantee, IVGID, solely for certain purposes. She continued that she does 
not know if those purposes can include the employee, which requires advice from 
counsel; she looks forward to hearing what the discussion and decision is but in the 



end, this is not a decision against employees. She stated it is a decision as to what 
is required as a matter of a recorded deed. 
 
Rebecca Williams referenced the topic of employee beach access and stated that 
everyone says to keep reading the deed and the deed says parcel owners and their 
guests; IVGID is a parcel owner and the employees are their guests. She continued 
that it is an important benefit to offer the employees and make it worthwhile for them 
to care for and dedicate themselves to the community. She commented that she 
thinks it is a big mistake to take away a small cost as a benefit for the employees as 
it does help them feel like a part of the community. She continued that it is not a 
minor benefit and it is a big mental benefit; she hopes the Board of Trustees does 
the right thing and not try to remove the benefit.  
 
D. APPROVAL OF AGENDA (for possible action) 
 
Chairman Matthew Dent asked for any changes to the agenda; Trustee Tonking 
asked that General Business Item F.1. be pulled from the agenda for not having 
done due diligence; she would like to have more information including possible ways 
to add different access and give employees more information on other options. 
Trustee Tulloch stated following the same logic, he would like to remove Item G, the 
workshop, because they do not have full information as pointed out in public 
comment. Trustee Noble stated he is fine with delaying General Business Item F.1.; 
he has some information that he would like to dig into and he thought the last caller’s 
statement provided some information that he thinks is worthwhile to explore more. 
He stated he would like 2-4 more weeks to have a chance to look at it. He referenced 
the budget and stated this is workshop number 1 and he thinks it needs to move 
forward; if Trustees feel like there needs to be more information, it can be discussed 
and brought back the second round. Trustee Schmitz requested that Consent 
Calendar Item E.1. be moved from the Consent Calendar to General Business. 
Referencing items F.1. and G, she stated she feels they need to be addressed and 
remain on the agenda. There were no objections to moving Consent Calendar Item 
E.1. from the Consent Calendar to General Business. 
 

Trustee Tonking made a motion to remove General Business Item F.1. 
from the agenda. Trustee Noble seconded the motion. Chairman Dent 
called the question and the motion did not pass with a 2-3 vote; Trustee 
Tonking and Trustee Noble were in favor and Trustees Schmitz, Tulloch 
and Chairman Dent were opposed.  

 
Trustee Tulloch stated he no longer wanted to have item G removed from the 
agenda and Chairman Matthew Dent indicated Consent Calendar Item E.1 would 
become General Business Item F.0; the agenda is approved as revised. 
 
  



E. CONSENT CALENDAR (for possible action) 
 

E.1. SUBJECT: Review, Discuss and Possibly Approve Authorizing an 
Increase in the Agreement with Flashvote Services by $3,000, to a 
Not to Exceed Amount of $12,900.00 to Include Multi-Lingual 
Translation Services (Requesting Trustee: Trustee Michaela 
Tonking) (this agenda item became General Business Item F.0.) 

 
F. GENERAL BUSINESS (for possible action) 
 

F.0. SUBJECT: Review, Discuss and Possibly Approve Authorizing 
an Increase in the Agreement with Flashvote Services by 
$3,000, to a Not to Exceed Amount of $12,900.00 to Include 
Multi-Lingual Translation Services (Requesting Trustee: 
Trustee Michaela Tonking) (this was Consent Calendar Item 
E.1.) 

 
Trustee Tonking referenced multilingual translation and stated that in the 
contract, it is only Spanish speaking and the schools in Incline Village of 
Washoe County have some of the higher percentage of English language 
learners. She continued that if those students are English language 
learners, then their parents are also English language learners; she feels 
to create equity for the community and to ensure that an equitable 
viewpoint is received; the additional charge of $3,000 needs to be added 
to ensure all voices are heard in the community. Trustee Noble stated he 
agrees with the reasons stated that having multilingual translation services 
would be appropriate; however, he is going to vote no on this item based 
on the reasons he provided at the last meeting regarding Flashvote 
Services in general. Trustee Tulloch stated he thinks the emotions behind 
this are quite commendable; the real problem is where to actually stop. He 
asked if they start putting every single IVGID sign in bilingual or multilingual 
wherever and do they start printing all of the Board of Trustees papers in 
multilingual and how many languages do they use. He continued that he 
thinks they need to be mindful before starting down a slippery slope; he 
does not want to feel like he is back in Canada with multilingual signs. 
Trustee Tonking stated there is no official language in the United States. 
Trustee Schmitz stated she agrees with the intent and the positive 
outreach to the community but she spoke with Kevin Lyons; she asked him 
how this typically works and one of the things he brought to her attention 
was it takes more than just creating one survey. She asked if the District 
has a strategy; would things like the IVGID Quarterly and surveys at 
Diamond Peak be created in multiple languages? She stated that if this is 
the direction that the District wants to go in, doing it with just one survey 
does not fulfill a long term strategy or need; she thinks there is a question 
for Staff about what has been done to date. She continued that she thinks 
the Board of Trustees should discuss if they want to have a long-term 
strategy of doing things bilingually and as Trustee Tulloch said, will the 



Board packets be produced that way. She stated that based on the 
feedback she received from Mr. Lyons, if the District is not fully engulfed 
in a multilingual strategy, by doing one effort, it is not going to have 
significant results or impact; she needs to hear from the District on what 
the current situation is. District General Manager Winquest stated the 
District has a practice where they translate some of the programming; 
many of the programming flyers and other materials that go out to the 
community are in Spanish. He continued that the District does not have a 
formal strategy; however, there are times where the District feels it is 
important to translate, in particularly in Spanish, for the reasons that 
Trustee Tonking mentioned as far as the overall Hispanic population of the 
community. Chairmen Dent referenced door hangers and outreach and 
asked what has been done; this issue had been discussed with Mr. Lyons 
and he said there would be an active cooperation the District would have 
to do to see any measurable results. He asked if neighborhoods, 
addresses, streets, etc. are being sought out to obtain input for the 
community or if surveys are being sent out and the District is hoping for 
responses; he is curious as to how targeted it is. District General Manager 
Winquest stated he cannot remember a time where a Spanish translation 
of a survey has been done; he believes it was done for Ordinance 7 which 
was done through the internal software. He stated he agrees that there 
should be a strategy that the District has moving forward, but if the Board 
of Trustees are going to engage with the community on subjects such as 
priority projects, he would suggest that the District start focusing on 
multilingual translation; he does understand Trustee Tulloch's point that it 
could be a slippery slope from the standpoint of there being folks in the 
community that speak other languages. Trustee Tonking stated she thinks 
there have been two surveys that were in Spanish or at least she 
requested that there be two in Spanish. She continued that she believes 
that it was no cost because there was somebody on Staff that could 
translate. District General Manager Winquest stated that is correct; most 
of the time the District has done Spanish translation is because they have 
had native speakers on Staff. Trustee Tonking stated she understands the 
concern about running into a slippery slope, but she thinks it's worth a try 
to do it with a couple of surveys and if all of the sudden there are people 
with other languages, then maybe they can decide it won't work or it's 
inefficient but she is willing to give it a try. Trustee Tulloch asked if it could 
be in Gaelic for the Scottish speakers as well since he is a part of the 
community. He continued that he is trying to make a point; where is the 
line drawn and asked if it is just with a couple of majorities or try to reach 
out to every language in the community. He continued that without a formal 
Board policy on this, he thinks it is dangerous to decide on an ad-hoc basis; 
this may be a good policy for the Board of Trustees to address but he 
thinks they need to be careful about doing this in an ad-hoc fashion 
because then it leaves them open. He asked if at the next Board meeting, 
they would get an entourage of people speaking different languages 
making their points. Trustee Schmitz referenced the translation used in the 



Ordinance 7 survey and asked about how many responses were received 
in comparison to the English responses. District General Manager 
Winquest stated it was minimal as compared to the English speaker 
responses; he cannot say for sure but believes it was at least a few dozen. 
Trustee Schmitz stated she believes they need to make all community 
members feel valued and a part of the community; however, she asked 
Mr. Lyons if the District could try this and discontinue it if it does not end 
up working. She continued that Mr. Lyons gave the opinion that there has 
to be a strategy, which she agrees with. She stated Mr. Lyons felt there 
would be 10 responses, and she looks at this if it costs $3,000, more than 
10 responses should be expected. She continued that she embraces the 
concept of making sure they are being inclusive in the community but she 
feels that there needs to be an overall strategy of what materials, when 
they would do it, etc. She stated that it is important to have some 
discussion at a future meeting but the expenditure at this time, without 
having a broader and more comprehensive strategy across the District is 
a significant expense. District General Manager Winquest stated that if the 
Board decides they want to move forward with this, Staff has multiple ways 
they can provide outreach to the Hispanic community, to include the 
schools and programming. Trustee Schmitz stated she appreciates the 
idea and support, but that just makes the cost higher and she thinks this 
needs to be discussed as part of the budgeting process. Trustee Tonking 
stated she would like to point out that there are many Latino community 
members who work for the District who could tell people between their 
soccer leagues, Rotary clubs, teaching, etc. and it does not cost anything 
to do so. Chairman Dent stated he thinks they should be reaching out to 
the non-English speaking members of the community to get feedback and 
it sounds like a discussion can be brought back to figure out a plan and 
strategy moving forward. He continued that perhaps later in the year or 
when the Flashvote contract is up for renewal, it can be included, but there 
needs to be a deeper dive and understanding of what the cost are; he 
asked that this item be placed on the long range calendar to be brought 
back in the future.  

 
F.1. SUBJECT: Discussion and Possible Action to No Longer Provide 

Access to District Beaches to Employees and Holders of Silver or 
Gold Cards 

 
Chairman Dent provided an overview of the submitted materials. District 
General Counsel Melissa Crosthwaite reminded the Board of Trustees that 
they have had discussions with special counsel and general counsel and that 
information is considered attorney client privileged; it is not to be shared 
beyond the members of the Board. She continued that this is a long-standing 
practice and the Trustees are the holder of the privilege and the information 
is to remain confidential. Trustee Tulloch mentioned there was a public 
comment made earlier that a legal opinion had previously been provided that 
said it was ok to provide employees with beach access; he is not aware of 



that opinion and asked District Counsel Crosthwaite is she is. District General 
Counsel Crosthwaite stated she could not speak to that as she has not been 
privy to this particular matter but if there was a legal opinion, it would be 
available to the Board of Trustees but not members of the public. Trustee 
Tulloch stated there has been a lot of talk about withdrawing an employee 
benefit and asked if this policy was ever passed. District General Manager 
Winquest stated he believes it was around 2014-2015 when the Board of 
Trustees deliberated over employee recreation privileges; he believes at that 
time, the recreation privileges were approved and that included employee 
access to the beaches. Trustee Tulloch stated he is asking because he is 
trying to understand if a resolution was passed. A member of the public 
handed the District General Manager a document, which was an Ethics 
Commission statement that was related to an ethics complaint about whether 
or not the District can provide gold and silver cards. He continued that he does 
not believe beach access was called out it in specifically but he believes the 
Ethics Commission did not see any violations with the District offering gold 
and silver cards. He stated those are documents that the Board of Trustees 
has access to; if action is not taken tonight, Staff is happy to provide the 
information for the Trustee’s review. Trustee Tulloch stated he believes the 
only legal opinion that has been settled in court was when Crystal Bay 
residents were trying to seek beach access, which was denied; he asked 
District Counsel Crosthwaite to confirm. District Counsel Crosthwaite stated 
she could not answer that, as she was not privy to the information. Trustee 
Tulloch stated it is the only legal opinion he is aware of. District General 
Manager Winquest stated he has information to share with the Board of 
Trustees; it speaks to a resolution on November 10, 1988 and he believes 
there has been a couple since then. He continued that he thinks this is about 
reviewing the additional information that is out there; he stated that as a new 
Trustee, if they have not seen this information, they would benefit from it as 
far as opinions from past legal counsel, specifically one from the late 1980’s. 
Trustee Tulloch stated that since the District General Manager has been 
involved in legal discussions over the last 18 months, he assumes that these 
previous opinions would be brought up at the same time. District General 
Manager Winquest stated he believes all or most of what he is referring to 
has been provided to special counsel; anything that Staff could find related to 
this subject was provided to special counsel but he can’t say definitively until 
he checks the documents that were provided. Trustee Tulloch stated the 
Board of Trustees should work under the assumption that special counsel 
reviewed all of these documents; since they have been mentioned, they would 
have been passed on to special counsel so the advice from special counsel 
has taken these documents into account as well. District General Manager 
Winquest stated he has no reason to believe that special counsel did not 
review any of the documents; he explained that the document from the Ethics 
Commission was likely not included because it did not involve beach access. 
Trustee Tulloch asked if this motion is purely dealing with beach access and 
not with gold and silver cards. Chairman Dent stated it does not remove gold 
and silver cards; it removes beach access from current or former employees. 



Trustee Tulloch stated he was wondering from some of the public comments 
that were made. Trustee Noble referred to people who hold gold and sliver 
cards and asked for confirmation that they could still retain those but not 
continue to have beach access if they were non-residents. Chairman Dent 
stated that is correct. Trustee Noble stated this is not attempting to address 
overcrowding and asked if that is correct. Chairman Dent stated he would rely 
on what the memo says; the crux of this is “to prioritize beach use by only 
those referenced in the beach deed.” Trustee Noble stated there have been 
a few things that have come up that lead him to ask again that this item be 
deferred for a couple of weeks; he’s hearing about the opinion from the 
1980’s, the 1994 Ethics Commission statement, the resolutions from 
November 10, 1988 and all of the documents that were provided to special 
counsel. He stated he would like to have the opportunity to review the 
documents as well, being a licensed attorney for 25 years in Nevada; he has 
background in reading legal documents. He stated this is about the non-
resident employees; they have had access for decades and he does not see 
the harm in waiting 2-4 more weeks before rescinding the access. He stated 
that implicitly, and now explicitly, IVGID has determined that non-resident 
employees are guests of the parcel owners of which IVGID is also a parcel 
owner; it looks like this has been done explicitly as well so that is consistent 
in his reading of the deed with regards to employees being guests of property 
owners who are represented by the IVGID Board of Trustees. He continued 
that he would like to review the resolutions if they are explicit in connecting 
the dots to the deed and explicitly provide non-resident access to the beaches 
so it is consistent and locked tight; this does not mean that people will not 
sue. He continued that you cannot prevent everyone from suing, but you can 
do everything in your power to prevent people from winning and still uphold 
the deed. He stated that the deed is sacred and that is what they are here to 
uphold above anything else; he mentioned maybe his risk tolerance is a little 
bit higher than others but he thinks moving forward this is an extremely risky 
adverse approach that's not necessary. He continued that they already have 
a very difficult time hiring folks; the quality of the people who are hired will 
probably go down. He stated he will not be able to point and say the reason 
why but it is the continuing of piling on that; he does not think is appropriate. 
He continued that the employees take care of the facilities and provide the 
services so that the community can enjoy the services and he thinks they are 
a part of the IVGID family and they should be treated as such. He stated he 
thinks previous Board of Trustees have done that and that the Board should 
continue to do that. Trustee Tulloch stated he thinks everyone understands 
the emotions involved with this but they also have to look at the other side of 
things. He reads the beach deed as explicit and asked if they were to go 
against the terms of the beach deed, could the District equally be open to a 
class action lawsuit by property owners who felt their property values have 
been impacted? District General Counsel Crosthwaite stated it would not be 
appropriate for her to comment on this matter. It would be a discussion that 
they would need to have with legal counsel in a non-legal meeting. Trustee 
Tulloch stated he would ask the question in a hypothetical manner and he is 



thinking aloud that there would not be anything that would stop a group of 
property owners from filing a lawsuit against the District, which the District 
would likely have to expend significant funds to defend themselves.District 
Counsel Crosthwaite stated that without doing additional research, she would 
not be able to indicate the likelihood of this but an individual can sue for all 
kinds of reasons or no reasons at all. Trustee Tulloch stated she is starting to 
sound like an economist. He stated that for the record, this is not something 
that is targeted at employees and he understands the emotions behind this 
and what employees are saying. He continued that he also understands there 
is a beach deed and by reading the deed, it is clear; he may not be a licensed 
lawyer and he has slept at a Holiday Inn. He stated he has done legal work 
and he reads it from those terms. Trustee Schmitz stated she understands 
the difficulty of this decision and it is not anything to take lightly; there is a 
beach deed, and for the property owners, it is the Board’s duty to do what 
they need to do to protect the beach deed and people cannot be treated 
differently; they have to remain within the law. She continued that more than 
a year ago, the Ordinance 7 Committee requested special legal counsel 
review this issue and other issues. She stated the Board of Trustees has been 
counseled on the issue and she has all the faith in special legal counsel; they 
have reviewed all of the documents and history. She continued that the 
Trustees have received information and it is their duty to act within the law 
and make a decision to either uphold the beach deed or not; this is very 
difficult but the Trustees have received guidance. She stated that the District 
will need to start hiring for summer and this is going to be a challenge; making 
a decision and being decisive based on the legal information that has been 
received is the most prudent, protective and the best ability to reduce the 
liability to the District as it relates to upholding the beach deed. She continued 
that she understands where employees are coming from; if the Board of 
Trustees decides to make a decision, she is hoping the District General 
Manager and Director of Human Resources will formulate some 
recommendations to bring before the Board of Trustees. She stated the 
Trustees have received recommendations from legal counsel and she does 
not see how any Trustee doing their own legal work is in the best interest of 
the parcel owners; it is the Board of Trustee’s duty to uphold the beach deed. 
Trustee Noble stated there are 5 Board meetings between now and May 1st 
and he believes it is in early May when there is personnel at the gates 
checking ID’s. He asked the Board of Trustees for the opportunity to review 
the documents that special counsel has reviewed and have an opportunity to 
have another meeting with special counsel so everyone has the information 
available to discuss with special counsel prior to making a decision. Trustee 
Tonking stated that a special meeting could be held for this as they have done 
for other issues in the past; she is not always for special meetings but it can 
be done. She continued that after this decision, there are more questions that 
she neglected to ask legal and she wishes she could because there is more 
information that she would like to receive. She stated that this is the second 
Board meeting in a row where the Board of Trustees have talked about 
restricting employees; at the last meeting, the Board of Trustees gave 



themselves benefits as they took away benefits from the employees, and this 
makes her upset. She continued that the Board of Trustees need to think 
about their perception as well; she would like to hold off on this as well. 
Trustee Tulloch asked Trustee Tonking what additional benefits the Board of 
Trustees granted themselves. Trustee Tonking stated it was in writing in 3.1.0; 
it was assumed that once a week the Trustees get access. She continued that 
some Trustees also have Trustee cards and some do not; some are using 
their Trustee cards to access beaches instead of the recreation passes. 
Trustee Tulloch stated some of the Trustees use their own cards for that and 
he understands that there was a previous Board resolution that granted the 
Trustee access. Chairman Dent confirmed and stated the Board did make 
that decision sometime in the last 8 years while he has been on the Board of 
Trustees. Trustee Tonking stated then maybe the Board of Trustees should 
considering taking that back, if employee benefits are going to be taken away. 
Trustee Tulloch stated he is fine with taking away Trustee access to the 
beaches on the same basis. Trustee Tonking stated she was referring to 
taking away the benefit of going to venues once a week. Chairman Dent 
asked that the Board of Trustees stay on topic. Trustee Tulloch stated this 
issue has been punted by the Board of Trustees since last April; it has been 
on the agenda several times and almost $50,000 has been spent on special 
counsel advice. He continued he is not prepared to put the District or himself 
at risk for disregarding advice provided based on their review of all of the 
documents. He stated that if some of the documents were not provided to 
special counsel, the question would be why.  
 

Trustee Tulloch made a motion to no longer provide access to District 
beaches to employees and holders of silver and gold cards, and direct 
the District General Manager to update personnel and similar policies 
to reflect this change based on advice from legal counsel. Trustee 
Schmitz seconded the motion. 
 

Chairman Dent stated that the Board of Trustees is prioritizing the beach use 
for those directly referenced in the beach deed. He stated he understands this 
is a very sensitive topic; he had the pleasure of going to the Public Works 
Department earlier and they do feel like the Board of Trustees are chipping 
away at some of the benefits. He continued that it was difficult; the Board of 
Trustees are fiduciaries and answer to those who elect the Trustees and have 
the beach deed to protect; on the other side, there are the employees who 
answer to District General Manager Winquest, and ultimately the Board of 
Trustees so it is a tough situation. 
 

Chairman Dent called the question and the motion passed with a 3-2 
vote; Trustee Tulloch, Trustee Schmitz and Chairman Dent were in 
favor and Trustee Tonking and Trustee Noble were opposed.  

 
F.2. SUBJECT: Review, Discuss and Possibly Approve Policy and 

Procedure No. 142 – Resolution 1898 Personnel Management 



Policy. 
 

District General Counsel Melissa Crosthwaite provided an overview of the 
submitted materials. Trustee Tulloch referenced the redline changes and 
raised several changes he would like to see and provided some suggestions 
for the changes which was followed by discussion. The changes to be made 
are as follows:  

 
• Page 33 of the Packet, Section II, Second Paragraph, last sentence, 

should read: “The General Manager’s role is to apply these policies into 
the day-to-day practice of hiring, firing, motivating, promoting, 
demoting, compensating, and training individual employees.” 

• Page 34, Paragraph entitled “Longevity” should read: “Retention. IVGID 
values the retention of loyal and hard-working employees which have 
provided many years of strong work performance.  

• Same Page, next Paragraph entitled “Management” should read: 
Management. IVGID will develop senior department heads as a 
management team which can work with the General Manager in 
addressing overall IVGID operational and business needs and assist 
the Board of Trustees in policy development.” 

• Same Page, Section IV, First Paragraph entitled “Procedures,” second 
sentence should read: “In order to maintain this accountability, the 
General Manager, in consultation with the Human Resources Director, 
must be given the authority to administer personnel matters without 
direct Trustee intervention or influence.” 

• Same Page, Same Section, third Paragraph down, first sentence, 
should read “The General Manager will keep Trustees informed about 
the status of all major personnel actions relating to senior management 
positions.” 

• Regarding the next sentence, “Department Head appointments” should 
be defined. 

• Page 35, first Paragraph, first sentence, should read: “Trustees are 
encouraged to express their opinion and/or concerns on any personnel 
matter to the General Manager or Director of Human Resources in 
private.  

• Same Page, 5th Paragraph, second sentence, should just read “The 
General Counsel shall report to the Board.” 

• Same page, 6th Paragraph, first sentence should read: “The General 
Manager shall recommend, and the Board of Trustees shall consider 



and establish, salary ranges for all non-contract, full-time permanent 
employment classifications.” 

• Same page, 7th Paragraph, first sentence should read: “The General 
Manager and/or Human Resources Director shall set a specific salary 
for each employee within the salary range established by the Board of 
Trustees.” 

• Same page, 8th Paragraph, last sentence removal of an “and” between 
personnel policies and budgetary considerations It should be a comma. 

• Same page, last Paragraph, add “should advise and discuss” which 
included as follows in that sentence (so that is makes sense): “The 
General Manager should advise and discuss with the Board of Trustees 
but shall have the authority to establish and revise chains of command, 
…” 

• Take the very last sentence of the Policy (at Page 36) and copy and 
paste after the last sentence of the prior paragraph. Just to not make it 
awkward, add “Again, where such actions pertain….” To that last 
paragraph. 

Trustee Noble asked if the reasoning behind this is to ensure that the Board 
of Trustees is informed of what General Counsel is doing with regards to work 
with the District General Manager; in the past the communications were 
provided to the Chair and not the full Board and this is to keep the full Board 
informed as to what is going on? Chairman Dent stated that is correct; the 
language is being changed so it is clear that the General Counsel that is hired 
by the Board of Trustees is overseen by the Board of Trustees and the Board 
Chair would work with the General Counsel. Trustee Tonking asked District 
General Counsel Crosthwaite if that his her understanding of what the 
language states; she stated when she reads it, it sounds like the District 
General Manager is not supposed to be in contact with General Counsel so 
she is seeking clarification. District General Counsel Melissa Crosthwaite 
stated she thinks that is accurate; it is necessary for Staff to have 
communication with General Counsel in order to serve the Board of Trustees. 
She added if there are additional concerns or issues beyond this topic, it 
should be placed on an agenda to be discussed. She continued that as an 
attorney who works for public entities and understands how it works, that is 
how she would read it. Trustee Tulloch stated this language is consistent with 
the language in the resolution that he provided at the last Board Meeting. He 
continued that he made a clear clarification at the last meeting that he sees a 
clear difference between policy guidance and normal operational legal 
support; he stated that if the volume of work is such, it might be necessary to 
have a legal counsel provide legal support. He continued that the difficulty 
might be that there is a wide range of legal advice whether it is personnel or 
transactional advice. He stated that he was clear at the last meeting that this 
was to provide the Board of Trustees with policy direction from the General 



Counsel. District General Manger Winquest stated he is confused by the 
language and asked if he is able to communicate with District General 
Counsel without permission from a Trustee. Chairman Dent stated he thinks 
that he is able to do that and explained that it is the oversight piece of it; the 
Trustees did not have oversight before, and maybe one Trustee did but other 
Trustees did not know about it. He continued that Trustee Tonking told him 
that she had just found out that the District General Manger and previous 
Board Chair were meeting with General Counsel once a week. He stated that 
the District General Manager told him two weeks ago that they were meeting 
once a week; he did not know that before then. He continued that Trustee 
Schmitz found out through District General Counsel Nelson mentioning it, so 
no one was aware that there was oversight with the Board Chair and District 
General Manager sitting down discussing what the attorney was doing. 
District General Manager Winquest stated he cannot do anything about lack 
of communication amongst Trustees; he assumed that it was known. He 
stated that anything less than Staff’s ability to be able to reach out to legal 
counsel on an immediate human resources issue and was stopped by 
Chairman Dent who stated that is not the issue; Chairman Dent stated the 
issue is legal counsel does not need to be CC’d on things they shouldn’t be 
CC’d on and waste their time. He stated they are not taking legal counsel 
away from Staff; this is the Board of Trustees adjusting the previous resolution 
to state what the rules are and to ensure that new Trustees do not lose the 
institutional knowledge and understand the process. He continued that he and 
the District General Manager will meet with legal counsel weekly as 
discussed; the Board of Trustees is not hindering Staff’s ability to do their jobs 
or the District’s ability to defend against any liability. District General Manager 
Winquest stated that the Board of Trustees would be made aware if there are 
going to be any attempts to restructure a department or add new positions 
through the budget process; he stated that the District does not have the 
authority to create new positions after the budget has been approved by the 
Board of Trustees. Trustee Tulloch stated it is more than that; as it is currently 
written, the District General Manager could completely restructure the District 
as long as he did not abolish any of the departments, he has carte blanche to 
completely restructure any department without any reference to the Board of 
Trustees, which could change the way the District operates. He stated it is 
being added so it is by consultation with the Board of Trustees.  

 
Trustee Tonking made a motion that the Board of Trustees approve 
Policy and Procedure No. 142 – Resolution 1898 Personnel 
Management Policy to include the language directed by Trustee 
Schmitz, Trustee Tulloch, and Trustee Noble as discussed earlier. 
Trustee Tulloch seconded the motion. 
 

Trustee Schmitz suggested directing Staff to review if Resolution 1480 is 
referenced in any other policies and update it to the new resolution number. 

 
Trustee Tonking amended the motion and Trustee Tulloch seconded 



the amended motion. Chairman Dent called the question and the 
motion passed unanimously.  

 
G. WORKSHOP 

 
G.1. SUBJECT: Fiscal Year 2023-2024 Budget Workshop #1 – Review 

and Discuss Budget Assumptions, Baseline Program Venue 
Budget/Financials and Facility Fee Assumptions 

 
District General Manager Winquest stated that per Trustee Tulloch’s 
comment earlier about not having complete materials, this is a starting point 
and the baseline budget. He continued that this is the purpose of Workshop 
#1 and he apologizes if there was an expectation that there would a draft 
budget presented at this meeting. Trustee Tulloch stated he understands that 
and he was just responding to the public comment where people wanted the 
full information; he stated this is a high level budget and it does not provide a 
line-by-line budget. He continued that he would like to request the native file 
spreadsheet in electronic format; it is hard to see the small print. District 
General Manager Winquest stated that Staff is not present to make 
presentations but if there are questions, they are available to answer 
questions. He continued that Staff would likely be present during the third 
workshop to present their preliminary budget; it is important to Staff that as 
Trustees start having discussion and have different things they would like to 
see in the budget, that the Board discusses it collectively and provides 
direction to Staff as a Board. Chairman Dent stated that if there is a point of 
discussion that comes up, the Board of Trustees will have a discussion at that 
time and provide Staff direction at that time. He referenced Board policy 5.1.0 
and asked Staff to let the Board know where they are in the process; he asked 
if there was an overview of suggestions. District General Manager Winquest 
stated yes and the PowerPoint presentation that will guide the workshop will 
be added as supplemental material to the workshop. Director of Finance 
Navazio provided an overview of the submitted materials. There were several 
questions asked by the Board of Trustees and answers provided by Staff and 
vice versa; there was also much discussion on the item, which can be followed 
on the Livestream starting at approximately 2 hours and 38 minutes through 
5 hours and 52 minutes. The Board Budget Workshop provided an 
opportunity for the Board to discuss Board priorities and initial direction to staff 
to guide the development of the FY2023/24 budget. The Board discussion 
focused on items identified at the January 11th meeting, including: 
 

• Desire for venue and department managers to present their respective 
budgets, with a focus on 

o Seek input from clubs/user groups 
o Budget issues and priorities 
o Consideration of cost-saving measures 
o Ensure rates are set to meet cost-recovery targets 



• Education and training funding 
• Evaluate value of: 

o Memberships (ex. Nevada League of Cities) 
o Federal and State Lobbyist contracts 

• General Fund 
o Purchasing / Contract Manager (authorized / unfunded) 
o Internal Auditor (potential new position) 

• Community Services 
o Presentation of financials before/after Facility Fee allocations – 

removal of “subsidies” 
o Evaluate Golf Fund (320) and Ski (340) as “stand alone” businesses 
o Need to review each venue’s budget in relation to business plan 

over the next five years 
o Consider transitioning Parks maintenance, capital and selected 

Recreation programming to the General Fund – in recognition that 
these activities benefit the general public and not specifically parcel 
owners. 

o Evaluate Pricing for Couples Memberships at all venues 
 

• Capital Improvement Plan 
o Develop plan for Administration Bldg. 
o Need to prioritize Beach House replacement project, and 

Diamond Peak Master Plan (Snowflake Lodge) 
o Safety concerns at Tennis and Pickleball courts 
o Prioritize Recreation Center improvements to expand gym capacity 
o Evaluate Capital Improvement Project carry-overs; re-budget if still 

needed 
 

• The Board also discussed the desire to provide the budget information in 
a more transparent format, to include: 

o Use of State Budget forms (for consistency), along with 
o Line item budgets (for transparency) 
o Focused Discussion on Service Levels at the venues 
o Deep dive into golf service levels 
o Provide Organizational Charts for all venues 
o Provide breakdown across all funds of Services & Supplies



 
 
H. REVIEW OF THE LONG RANGE CALENDAR (for possible action) 
 
District General Manager Winquest provided a brief overview of the long-range 
calendar. Trustee Tonking stated she will be on vacation during the last meeting 
in February. Trustee Noble asked that there be an update sometime in the near 
future regarding the progress at Snowflake Lodge.  
 
I. FINAL PUBLIC COMMENTS* 
 
Yolanda Knaak commented that she understands the decision regarding the 
employees and past employees using the beach as directly related to the beach 
deed; she thinks that taking away beach access from employees should have been 
proceeded by a discussion of what benefits will replace the beach benefit. She 
continued that this approach would have given a different feel to the employees; 
she stated companies are always adding and deleting benefits. She referenced 
the last meeting and stated she agrees Burnt Cedar beach should not be closed 
and she agrees with keeping a walk-in gate for local residents. She continued that 
she is opposed to the turn style because it would make it difficult to get through 
with a large goose dog; the goose dogs are needed to chase the geese.  
 
Margaret Martini commented that she would like to commend the 3 members of 
the Board of Trustees who are smart enough to read and understand the clear 
verbiage of the 2 page beach deed and voted to preserve the terms and conditions, 
therefore preserving the property values of the parcel owners of Incline Village. 
She continued that a direct violation of the deed restrictions and against the legal 
determination would certainly put the deed in jeopardy and perhaps cause the 
disastrous loss of restricted access of the 3 beaches. She referenced the $2,000 
amount mentioned by the previous Board Chair to host a community meeting at 
the Chateau and stated she is making a formal public records request for all 
records showing actual costs related to the meeting costs; $2,000 is over the top 
to hold a meeting there. She commented that after listening to the financial stuff, 
she thinks a forensic audit is needed; there would be immediate numbers and 
would not be looking 4 years down there road for venues. She continued that it 
would be cheaper in the long run than hiring people to do it using Staff time; just 
get it done. She stated she does not know how many Board elections there has 
been where they run on a zero based budget and forensic audit, and nothing 
happens; this should be made a priority because it has been talked about and 
people voted because of that. She stated referenced outsourcing and stated she 
thinks it is a strategic plan and to look at the cost difference between internal and 
out sourcing and make a decision based on cost savings. She continued that the 
individual business and business plans and definition per business, with all the 
same parameters to the utilities and various departments is an excellent decision; 
it needs to be parceled out and individual which will mean there is no more slushing 
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back and forth; the slushing thing is marginal. She stated to look at a zero based 
budget and direct individual managers of the venue to do that. 
 
Denise Davis commented that the budget discussions cause her to have 
flashbacks to her days working at government entities and large companies. She 
stated she realizes that the personnel cost is a big part of every budget but there 
is also stuff in the budget. She continued that she had managers who lived by the 
rule that they spend it all and ridiculous stuff was purchased; if money was saved, 
upper management showed their appreciation by cutting their budget. She 
continued that other manager’s were incentivized to come in under budget to the 
point where they were bringing in their own office supplies She urged the Board of 
Trustees to try to find the sweet spot with the venue managers of how to be 
efficient, give them the money they need but appreciate cost savings.   
 
Tim Callicrate commented it has been an interesting meeting and he will touch on 
a few things. He referenced Trustee Schmitz mentioning that Staffing is an issue; 
he goes back to the 3-2 vote that was made earlier about taking away privileges 
from employees at the beaches who are non-residents. He continued that it opens 
up a host of other questions of can the people who collect the trash at the beach 
or work at the concessions at the beaches allowed to work. He stated that 
according to the beach deed and by holding a strict situation, that will not happen; 
everybody that has to go onto the beaches to work the gate, concessions, etc. all 
have to be vetted to have access to the beaches. He continued that this could 
cause a Staffing issue; he cannot foresee the future but he thinks it was a decision 
that should have allowed Trustee Noble and Trustee Tonking the opportunity to 
ask additional questions for 1-2 more weeks. He referenced the quote made earlier 
about this can being kicked down the road and stated it has been for 20 something 
years and another 1-2 week would not create an issue; it was voted on so live with 
the consequences. He continued that as far as the morale of the Staff who work 
for the District and it is already difficult, he wishes them the best; he stated there 
is an exceptional group of people who work for the District. He continued that the 
majority of this Board have shown self to question the validity or opportunities of 
the current employees Staff which is unfortunate; they will have to live by the 
decision they made. He stated the community is small; many have been in the 
community for decades and some are newer. He continued that he hopes they will 
take a moment to step back because by the decision made, they have sent a loud 
and clear message over the District.  
 
J. BOARD OF TRUSTEES UPDATE 
 
There were no Board of Trustees updates. 
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K. ADJOURNMENT (for possible action) 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 11:04 p.m. 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
 
Melissa N. Robertson 
District Clerk 

 
Attachments*: 
 
Submitted by Mark Helleckson 
 
Submitted by John Klein 
 
Submitted by Kate Nelson 
 
Submitted by James Conces 
 
Submitted by Aaron Katz – Written Statement to be attached to and made part of 
the written minutes of the IVGID Board’s regular January 25, 2023 – agenda item 
G(1) – 2023-24 budget workshop 
 
Submitted by Aaron Katz – Written Statement to be attached to and made part of 
the written minutes of the IVGID Board’s regular January 25, 2023 – agenda item 
F(1) – eliminating beach access to current/former IVGID employees/Trustees 
without beach access 
 
Submitted by Aaron Katz – Written Statement to be attached to and made part of 
the written minutes of the IVGID Board’s regular January 25, 2023 – agenda item 
E(1) – paying an additional $3,000 to translate wasteful flashvote survey’s into 
Spanish 
 
Submitted by Cliff Dobler 
 
 
































































